 STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

August 24, 2020

A meeting of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at Evergreen Conference Center at 11:00 a.m. on Monday, August 24, 2020.
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS PRESENT
Ray S. Smith, III, Chairman
Joan Thomas
Rev. Abraham Mosley
Rey Martinez 
Perry Tindol (By Phone)
Roy Roberts 
Gregory Levett, Sr. 
Jeff Cown, Director of State Parks & Historic Sites (By Phone)
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS ABSENT
Carolyn Meadows 
OTHERS PRESENT

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.

Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance/Administration

Chief Chuck Kelley, Director of Public Safety
Michael Dombrowski, VP/General Manager, Silver Dollar City/Stone Mountain Park
Debbie Blihovde, Human Resources/Risk Manager (By Phone)
Duane Studdard, Director of Operations and Planning
Becky Kelley, Consultant (By Phone)
Mike Lee, Asst. Director of Public Safety

Stone Mountain Action Coalition
Ryan Gravel

Marcus Patton

Sherry Lake

Richard Rose

Dan Reuter

Miguel Santiago

Richard Rose, NAACP
Mark Winnie, Channel 2 Action News

ROLL CALL
Mr. Smith requested the roll to be called to determine if a quorum was present.
CALL TO ORDER


Mr. Smith called the meeting to order and stated that a quorum was present. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A motion was made by Mr. Levett, seconded by Rev. Mosley, and unanimously approved to waive the reading of the minutes from the previous Board meetings on June 15, 2020 and July 21, 2020 and to adopt the minutes as printed.  A draft copy of the minutes was sent to each Board member prior to the meeting. 
PUBLIC COMMENT

Sherry Lake thanked the Board and introduced herself. She said she was one of the co-founders of the Stone Mountain Action Coalition. She said that Ryan Gravel was going to speak on their behalf. She said Ryan was an urban thinker, designer, and author working on the strategies advancing the broad inclusive vision for communities. She said he also launched and designed the Atlanta Beltline. 
Mr. Gravel thanked the Board and said they were there because they loved the Park and they want it to be a place that welcomes everyone. He said that even though the Park was the largest confederate memorial, it was so much more than that. He said that it is a natural and geological wonder with opportunities for outdoor recreation and education that are unparalleled. 
The Stone Mountain Action Coalition believes that some of the features of the Park (confederate symbols and the carving) are painful for many visitors. Georgia Law states that SMMA will provide an appropriate and suitable memorial for the confederacy, not a shrine for hate groups, rallies, or violence. He said what happens here is often not suitable or appropriate for the people of Georgia and the Board has the power to change that. What makes a suitable memorial for the confederacy in 2020? The Park can be transformed into a place of healing, reconciliation, and affirmation. 
Mr. Gravel said the Stone Mountain Action Coalition did not form to make demands or ultimatums, but to extend a hand of friendship, to cooperate, and be a resource for the Park, with the goal of making changes in the Park and to transform the Park into a suitable place for all the people of the State. There are things that can be done like renaming the streets, retiring the confederate flag, and stopping maintenance of the carving.  He said they would like to meet with the Board and exchange ideas.    
Mr. Richard Rose from the NAACP thanked the Board for giving him time to speak. He said their focus was on the carving on Stone Mountain which was a shrine to white supremacy. He said they had met with Former Chairman Meadows and Mr. Stephens. 
Mr. Rose said other states have renamed streets that were named after confederates. They have also began taking down confederate monuments. These monuments were a political statement supporting the suppression of Black Americans. Now all Americans know the hypocrisy of the celebration of the failed insurrection against the nation. Texas has removed 31 confederate statues.  In North Carolina, the governor has ordered the removal of all confederate statues on capital grounds. More than 120 statues have come down since 2015. The Marine Corps has prohibited the display of the Confederate flag on its bases including bumper stickers on private cars. 
The State of Mississippi removed the Confederate emblem from the state flag under the threat of economic boycott from the NCAA and the SCC.  Mr. Rose has written the NCAA asking them to put Georgia on the “Do Not Play List”. He also asked the Board at the NAACP to put Georgia on the “Do Not Visit State List” similar to what was done to South Carolina and Arizona just a few years ago. He said they call it the “No Georgia Campaign”. He told the Board they have the power to make changes and he asked them to use it.

Mr. Smith said he wanted to correct a couple of things. He told Mr. Rose that he had a right to his opinion, but SMMA was an agency of the State and does not have the power to do a lot of the things that he was asking. He said SMMA operates under the laws of the State and if they wanted things to change, they should go to the Capital. Mr. Smith said he had been a member of the Board since 2002 and they have never stood for white supremacy and they never will stand for white supremacy. 

Mr. Dan Reuter said that he believed Stone Mountain was one of the treasures of the State. He has been to the Park to hike and bike. He made a request that the Park hang an American Flag over the side of the mountain for a day. He also said he thought that there were donors who could help pay for the flag. 


Mr. Miguel Santiago said he was a long-time resident of Georgia. He said in his childhood he had never had access to a natural area like the Park. When they moved to Stone Mountain, he spent a lot of time in the Park. When he moved from Stone Mountain, he thought that he would have fond memories of the Park, but that was not the case. Mr. Santiago said he had to carry it like a scar. He said that even though the beauty of the Park was uplifting, there’s still the part that causes pain to some. He told the Board he was a member of the Stone Mountain Action Coalition and asked them to work with them to bring change.


Mr. Marcus Patton said he felt like he grew up in Stone Mountain Park. He said when he was about 10 years old, he had a fried who lived close to the Park. He said when he would spend the night with his friend, they would spend all day exploring the Park. They would play on the south side of the mountain and to them it was like being on the surface of the moon. It was an almost mystical experience. He said even to this day he has that sense of awe and mystery when he comes to the Park. 
Mr. Patton said he appreciated that the General Assembly made, as part of SMMA’s mandate, to preserve nature. This Board over many years has done a spectacular job, but he has never understood why the Park had to be a place to honor the confederacy.  Mr. Patton said he knew that was part of SMMA’s mandate and he knew the history that led up to it, however, that has never been the reason he visits the Park and he believes that is not the reason most people visit the Park. Yet, people park their cars next to a building called Confederate Hall and walk past Confederate flags on the way to the top of the mountain. However, once on the top, you can not see the carving or any evidence of the confederacy. When you reach the top, it is as if you can touch the sky. You look around and see the majesty of the earth. Stone Mountain Park does not need the confederacy, but the people of Georgia need the Park and is that not the best reason for the park to exist? 
Mr. Smith stated that the Board was considering additions to the Park. That process is ongoing, and he thanked the speakers for coming. 

SILVER DOLLAR CITY/STONE MOUNTAIN PARK REPORT

Mr. Dombrowski told the Board that they surveyed the vendors who normally participate in the Yellow Daisy Festival and determined that it would not be feasible to have an in-person festival this year. They decided to hold a virtual Yellow Daisy Festival this year. It will be September 8-15, 2020. There will be a web page that the crafters have all linked their web pages to so they can sell their crafts. All 400 of the Yellow Daisy crafters will be participating. 

Mr. Dombrowski gave the Board an update on Pumpkin Fest. In order to meet the State’s requirements, guests will have to make a reservation. The Festival is also spread out more to accommodate the social distancing requirements. The Pumpkin Festival is an extremely popular event.  
FINANCE REPORT – YEAR TO DATE

Ms. Zimmerman reported that year-to-date revenues through July 31, 2020 were $8,571,591 compared to a budgeted amount of $8,633,000. Total operating expenses year to date were $3,919,164, compared to the budgeted amount of $4,783,008. The net operating profit before depreciation was $4,688,983 compared to a budgeted amount of $3,917,992. The year to date excess of revenue over expenses was $2,014,077 compared to a budgeted excess of $319,293.  This amount includes leased revenue earned, but not received.  Without its inclusion, the net loss would have been $1.2 million 
The statement of cash flows reflects net cash provided by operating activities of $1,138,525 year to date.  The net decrease in cash year to date was $2,566,282.  The cash and investment balance at the end of the period was $13,284,454.
There are two capital projects. The first capital project in progress is the East Mountain Street Path with an estimated cost of $54,000 and expenditures to date of $3,533. This is a joint project with the City of Stone Mountain.

The second capital project is the stormwater drainpipes with an estimated cost of $43,000. The stormwater drainpipes are still being evaluated and there will be an update when this is completed.

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY

Chief Kelley told the Board a group applied for a free speech permit for August 15th and the permit was denied. The group said they were coming even without a permit and that caused anti protesters to come to the Park. Chief Kelley said that the Park had an event like this one before and it got out of hand. The only way they could protect the Park and the guests was to close the Park. They closed the Park and got assistance from the Georgia State Patrol, DNR and the National Guard. None of the protesters tried to come into the Park, however, it did create a problem in the City of Stone Mountain where some of the protesters and counter protesters came together. SMMA was able to send resources they had into the City of Stone Mountain to help their Law Enforcement. 

Mr. Smith asked Chief Kelley how the weekends at the Park were. Chief Kelley said they were busy. They filled up the parking lots with people coming to walk, run, bike, and climb the mountain. 

SMMA SERVICES DEPARTMENT REPORT   

Mr. Studdard informed the Board that his area had been impacted by COVID-19. Four employees have tested positive. Three have been cleared and are back at work and the other employee is being retested soon. They were able to maintain the department and provide Public Safety with food for all the officers who were at the Park for the protest. 


The campground project should be complete by the end of September. The Evergreen project is finishing up and is going through the punch process. The third floor, however, will take about 6 to 8 weeks before it is wrapped up. 

NEW BUSINES
Mr. Levett said he would like to make a statement at this time as new business. He said there were a couple of things he wanted to bring to the Board’s attention. As of December 28, he will have been on the Board for 3 years. For those 3 years the Board has heard complaints and suggestions concerning the carving, Confederate names of streets, buildings and the Confederate flag. The Board has passed the buck and said it is not the Board’s responsibility. He said he did not agree with that. He thought that the Board did have some responsibility. 

Mr. Levett said that he heard the Board member ask the young gentleman earlier how the carving brought him pain and he wanted to talk about his personal experience. Mr. Levett said that he lived in Stone Mountain for 22 years and traveled around the country for business and he would tell people he was from Stone Mountain and he would get reactions that caused him to start saying he was from Atlanta. He was ashamed to say he was from Stone Mountain, Georgia.  He hears from a lot of people in Dekalb county who are unhappy with the Park. 

He said that as a Board, he believes they have a great responsibility. He said he understood why the Park was closed for the protest, but a disservice was done to the citizens of Stone Mountain. He felt the protection of the Park was put ahead of citizens of the State. Mr. Levett felt like the Park was saying that they put the Park above the safety of citizens. 

Mr. Levett told Mr. Smith that he had heard him say that the Board could not do anything about the carving or the flag because of the law, but he believes there is something the Board can do. He said the Board can make a proposal to the Governor’s office to consider some changes to the Park.

He said that he tried to get companies to come to the Park for conventions and meetings, but because of the carving they would not even consider the Park. He told Mr. Smith that they all knew that organizations like Coke and Delta would not have events at the Park because of the carving, protests, and controversy.

Mr. Levett said that the Park must make a change. He said that the younger generation is not going to accept what his generation accepted. Mr. Levett said he wanted to make a recommendation today. He wanted to recommend that we make a proposal to the Governor and the State Legislators about changes with the Confederate flag and the street and building names. He said he wanted to make a motion at this time.

Mr. Smith said that motion is not proper at this time. Mr. Levett asked why it was not proper at this time.  Mr. Smith said that it was not proposed in the proper order and there were things the Board were going to take up in Executive Session. Mr. Smith said the Board was in the process of doing their due diligence. He said they have consulted with the Governor’s office and met with each Board member. He said the Board was not in a position to make any recommendations yet. Mr. Levett said they had met a while ago, but he has not heard anything else. Mr. Smith said they would talk about it in Executive Session and they would have a proposal to bring before the Board in the next meeting at the proper time and then make a motion to take it up. 

Mr. Smith asked for a motion to move into Executive Session. Mark Winnie from Channel 2 introduced himself and said that he did not believe that the law allows the discussion of what has been described in Executive Session. Mr. Smith said they would not discuss that issue in Executive Session today. Mr. Smith was asked if the public would be made aware of when the discussion would take place. Mr. Smith said it would be on the agenda. 

Ms. Hardy from the NAACP said that they have met with the Board concerning these issues and nothing has been done. She said they are not asking for a decision just a discussion. She said the discussion should be today.

Mr. Smith said the Board is not going to discuss it today. He said it would be brought up as an agenda item in the September meeting. 

Mr. Mosley said that the Board needed to address the concerns of the citizens and to get out of the past and start living in the now. He said he hears from people who come to the Park and say they feel like they are going into the past - into the confederacy. He said he hopes the Board can make a change to become more inclusive and attract visitors from all over the world.   

OLD BUSINESS
None
ADJOURN TO EXECUTIVE SESSION 

Mr. Roberts made a motion to go into Executive Session and Ms. Thomas seconded the motion. The Board voted 7 to 1 and approved the motion and the meeting was suspended. Committee members, Mr. Stephens, Ms. Blihovde and Ms. Zimmerman remained in Executive Session. 

After Executive Session, the meeting reconvened and was adjourned.
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